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October 16, 2006
TO:

All Little Bow Owners

FROM:

Dale Hildebrand, President



Warren Lyckman, Manager

special general meeting
The Condominium Corporation Board received a petition dated September 8, 2006 requesting a Special General Meeting (SGM) be held to:

1. Understand the purpose of the proposed by-laws

2. Understand the changes to existing by-laws and their impact on property owners

3. Discuss the feasibility of changing the timing of the annual general meeting

The SGM will be held as follows:

Southern Alberta Bible Camp
Sunday, November 5, 2006
1:00 PM – 3:00 PM
This memo is to provide notice to all owners as required under the by-laws.

For any business to be conducted at the SGM a quorum representing 25% of all unit holders (about 63 units) is required.  If you can not attend the SGM, please complete the proxy on page 4 and either send to the meeting with another owner or fax to Braemore at 403-380-4358.  If you do no know of any other owners who are planning to attend the meeting I would be pleased to represent you (Dale Hildebrand, Unit 77).
Communication with Owners

About a year ago the Board determined that the most cost effective way to communicate with owners was via e-mail.  Unfortunately, our owner’s e-mail list was not as extensive and current as we had hoped and some owners were not receiving our communications, including the newsletter.  Over the summer the Board (Jon Hodal in particular) and Braemore worked hard to update and expand our e-mail list.  If you have not received e-mails from Braemore over the past two months please send your current e-mail address to Braemore at braemore@telusplanet.net. 
Jon Hodal (Unit 172) has developed a web site for the owners use.  The Board intends to use this tool to post information for owners to retrieve and review and to seek feedback from owners on issues.  The web site is also linked to a weather station where you can check current conditions at the lake over the web.  The website can be reached at:
www.littlebowresort.ca
The Board and Braemore would like to thank Jon for all his efforts and his commitment to host the web site for the benefit of the owners.

owners survey

We need your input!  There are a number of issues that the Board is and will need to consider and we would like your input.  We have developed an on-line survey to gather responses from owners.  Please go the www.littlebowresort.ca website and click on Survey.  The survey will only take a few minuets to complete.  The Board plans to present the survey results at the SGM, therefore, please complete the survey by November 1st.
By-Laws

In an effort to aid the discussion at the SGM, the following information on the intent and purpose of the draft proposed by-laws is provided.

Eighteen months ago the Board initiated a review of the current by-laws as they are out of date and do not reflect changes made to the Condominium Property Act in 2000.  The Board foresaw the transfer of all common property from the Developer to the Condo Corp. and the need for revised by-laws to accommodate the boat sheds, which after the transfer will be owned by the Condo Corp.  In addition, there are some by-laws that a majority of owners may want to change, for example, allowing for more than 2 vehicles from each unit to enter the resort.
The Board retained a highly respected condominium lawyer to prepare the draft by-laws.  Overall, the proposed draft by-laws are more “legalisatic” and contain more words then the current by-laws.  We have been advised that over time condo by-laws have generally become more complicated and “legalistic”.
The draft proposed by-laws also reflect the changes made to the Condominium Property Act in 2000.  Significant changes include placing a greater responsibility on condo Boards to manage condos on behalf of Owners.  With the increased responsibility and obligations come increased powers for condo Boards to meet the required responsibilities and obligations.

The instructions given to our lawyer were to maintain all of the existing by-laws relating to “rules” imposed on owners in the proposed draft by-laws.  Other than a few instances where minor changes are proposed, the draft proposed by-laws contain the same (or are intended to contain the same) rules as the current by-laws.

Some owners have asked for a document to compare the current by-laws to the proposed draft by-laws.  The Board has developed a document that compares, as best we can, the proposed by-laws to the draft proposed by-laws.  This document can be retrieved from the web site at www.littlebowresort.ca – click on By-Law Comparison to download.  We are hopeful that this document and discussion at the SGM will help owners understand the intent of the proposed draft by-laws and any impacts they may have.

Timing of the Annual General Meeting (AGM)

Owners have asked for a discussion on changing the timing of the AGM from February to later in the year to allow more owners to attend AGMs (and avoid winter travel to Vulcan).
The existing timing is a function of constraints after the end of the Condo Corp.’s fiscal year end of September 30.  The Condo Corp. is required to have our financial statements audited each year and this process takes about 3 months.  The audited financial statements need to be approved at the AGM and then filed with the federal government within six months after the fiscal year end.  This dictates AGM timing of January to March each year.

The Board has investigated changing the fiscal year end to December 31 to allow for an AGM each year between April and June.  Initial response to this initiative from several owners has been favourable.

The Board proposes the following for consideration / discussion at the SGM:
· Change the fiscal year end from September 30 to December 31 prior to December 31, 2006

· An AGM will be required in Feb 2007 to deal with the audited financial statements for the fiscal year Oct 1, 2005 to Sep 30, 2006.

· Financial statements for the Oct 1 to Dec 31 2005 stub fiscal year will still be required will need to be audited.  An AGM in June 2007 will also be required to approve the stub year financial statements. These actions will cost the Condo Corp. about $2,000 or about $8/unit.
· Incorporate the stub fiscal year (Oct 1, 2006 to Dec 31, 2007) into the next fiscal year (Jan 1, 2007 to Dec 31, 2007) for operational purposes.  This means that the Condo Corp will prepare a single budget and set condo fees for a 15 month period (Oct 1, 2006 to Dec 31, 2007).
The greatest impact on Owners from this proposal will be significantly higher condo fees for the proposed 15 month operating year as opposed to the normal 12 month period.  This of course would be a one time event.  The Board intends to collect condo fees for the current operational year Feb 28, 2007.
If there is general agreement to this proposal at the SGM, Board intends to put this proposal to a vote.  If you support this proposal and can not attend the SGM, please ensure that you sign and deliver your proxy so that quorum will be present at the SGM.

Water Meters Update

During the latter part of September our water meter installer was able to install 138 water meters in existing cottages.  There are 11 cottages where we were not able to obtain approval from the owner or special plumbing fittings are required to complete the installation.
Our water meter installer will come back to the resort in November to complete the installations.  If you have not had your water meter installed, please contact Ray at 403-792-2169 or lbresort@telus.net to make arrangements for access.

Please note that the Board intends to increase the current fiscal year condo fees to all Owner’s who have a cottage built for the full cost of the supply and installation of the water meter (expected to be about $175/unit), even if you elect not to have a water meter installed this fall.  After November 2006, Owners with cottages will be provided with a water meter, however, owners will required to pay for the installation of their water meters.

For owners who have not yet built their cottage, the Board intends to purchase enough water meters for all cottages plus a few spares.  This approach will ensure that all cottages have the same meter and cottages under construction can simply obtain a meter from Ray.  Installation of a water meter will be a new building requirement.  The Board intends to increase the current fiscal year condo fees to all owners who have not yet built by the supply cost of the meter.  The installation of the water meter will be the responsibility of the owner.
Finally, any cottage that does note have a water meter installed will be charged a significant annual levy (flat fee) for water use.
Water USAGE Update

Board members Dave Connely and Darrel Lucus are preparing a water issues and water management plan document to explain the issues related to water treatment, irrigation and usage and the Board’s proposed plan to address these issues.  The Board intends to provide a presentation on these issues at the SGM.  The document will also be posted to the web site after the SGM.
Kind regards.

U:\Data\Little Bow\Board 2004-2005\SGM Memo Oct 16 2006.doc

 TIME \@ "MM/dd/yy h:mm AM/PM" 10/16/06 10:22 AM
GENERAL PROXY

THE OWNERS

CONDOMINIUM PLAN NO. 9311680

_____________________________________________________________

Know all men by these presents that the undersigned Unit Owner of Unit No. _______________, does hereby constitute and appoint _____________________, to vote as the proxy of the undersigned at the Special General Meeting scheduled for November 4, 2006, including all adjournments thereof, of the Owners:  Condominium Plan No. 9311680, upon all questions and matters which may come before the meeting, according to the number of units on which the undersigned would be entitled to vote if personally present.





____________________________





Date





_____________________________





Signature of Registered Owner





______________________________




Signature of Registered Owner





______________________________

Unit No.
Completed proxies can be hand delivered to the SGM or

faxed to Braemore at 403-380-4358.
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